Southwell Medical Users Group

Minutes of the meeting held at 7.00 pm on Monday 1st July 2013, at the Southwell Medical Centre.
Present: 
Dr Chris David, Dr Hallah Tahan, Nigel Kenward, John Elkington, Dennis Brown, Peter Hancock, Gillian Ramsay, Pat Palmer, Barrie Ellis, Peter Pay, Martin Lloyd, Kate Sartain, Nigel Nice, Lesley Barker, Isobel McKenzie, Paul Smith, Ann Smith, Carol Tinker, Geoff Tinker, Melitta Webster, Jane Ellis, Glenys Breedon, Angie Burrows, Ted Waters, Roland Milner, Brian Stripp, Ronald Smithers, Jen Stark, Marian Kemp, and Bobby Craik.
1.  
Apologies: These had been received from Dr Stuart Ockelford, Simon Pearce, Mary Dakin, Sheila Fox and Donald Fox

2. 
Minutes of the meeting held on 8th April 2013: It was pointed out that Jane Ellis had sent her apologies for the April meeting.  With this correction the minutes were approved as a correct record.
3. 
Matters Arising:  
3.1 – Possible Patient Survey in the autumn – John reported that he had arranged to have a meeting with Dr Reeves and Nigel Kenward later in the month to discuss the format of the proposed patient survey.  Jane Ellis enquired if the survey was to be carried out by SMUG and suggested that members would have to be contacted by e-mail etc if the survey was to be conducted before the next regular meeting.  This was agreed.
3.2 - Good Patient Guide – John noted that there had been a delay in having the guide printed but expected that it would be available shortly.

3.3 – Start of surgery – There had been a comment made at the last meeting that some of the doctors did not start their surgeries until 8:10am despite the first appointments being arranged for 8:00am.  Dr David explained that there was often the need to deal with urgent matters before starting surgery and that this may cause a delay.  He agreed to feedback the comment to his colleagues.  One or two members mentioned that they had experienced the doors not being opened until after 8:00pm.  Nigel replied that the arrangement was for the doors to be open by 7:55am but agreed to investigate the situation.
4.
Chairman’s Report – John Elkington


John had attended two meetings of the Stakeholder Reference Group (SRG) since April but had very little to report that would be of direct interest to SMUG.  There was to be a survey conducted of all patient participation groups (PPGs) in the Newark and Sherwood area to understand their stage of development and to determine the associated GPs expectations of the group.  This was one of the topics that John would be discussing with the Practice at his forthcoming meeting.

He mentioned that the SRG had been monitoring the mortality problems associated with the Sherwood Forest Hospitals NHS Foundation Trust (SFHFT) and several members had attended the public listening sessions at Mansfield and Newark as part of the Keogh review.  Some of the reported incidents had been quite shocking.  The Clinical Commissioning Group (CCG) has arranged a workshop on 24th July at 1pm onwards at Holy Trinity Partnership Centre, Boundary Road, Newark to discuss the next steps in developing Newark Hospital.  This is to be attended by clinicians, commissioners, lay members and other stakeholders (including East Midlands Ambulance Service) and John encouraged SMUG members to attend.


There had been a meeting of the SMUG Management Committee on the 4th of June to discuss the future focus of the group.  Part of the discussions centred on the expectations of the Partners for the patient survey which John had mentioned earlier.  This would be raised at the meeting with the Practice later in the month.  The committee had favoured a simple open question along the lines of “what three improvements would you like to see at the medical centre” but recognised that this would need to be agreed with the Partners.  Nigel Kenward also mentioned the currently favoured NHS question “would you recommend the service to family and friends”.  Melitta Webster enquired if it was intended to carry out the survey on the internet.  John pointed out that we still had less than 50 registered e-mails from patients so that this would not be a very representative sample.  Jen Stark expressed concern that an open question would not necessarily produce useful results and suggested that some “prompted” questions would provide a more helpful outcome.  John accepted the argument but still felt that specific questions would be too restrictive.

Finally John reported on a networking event for the N&S PPGs that had taken place on 12th June and had been attended by Ted Waters, Dennis and himself.  The turnout from other PPGs had been disappointingly low although some useful insights had still been obtained on how other groups were operating.  John passed round posters and brochures for information.
5.
Secretary’s Report – Dennis Brown


Dennis had nothing to report of an administrative nature.
6.
Treasurer’s Report – Pat Palmer

Pat reported that she had paid for the hire of Trebeck Hall and that the balance in the account was £709.38.
7. 
Report from the Medical Centre – Nigel Kenward
Nigel fist dealt with a query raised about the sharing of computerised medical records.  As background he explained the shortcomings of the previous record sharing system and the more recent developments with the SystemOne computer system that are designed to improve security.  The new procedures "go live" in the N&S area on 8 July when new patients or patients having new referrals will be asked to advise the practice of their data sharing preferences.  Nigel noted that the implementation of the procedure had been done in somewhat of a hurry and health professionals were still receiving training.  However, he was not expecting a rush of patients wishing to change their data sharing permissions.


Several members mentioned that patients should take some responsibility for carrying important medical information on their person so as to be available to medical staff in the event of an emergency.  Jane Ellis mentioned the use of a medi-bracelet.

Nigel mentioned the changes to GP contracts that had resulted in decreased funding for certain procedures.  He cited in particular the taking of blood at the Practice for blood tests which was no longer funded, although the Partners had agreed to continue this service.  He noted that patients living in Newark had the option of attending Newark Hospital for this procedure and so it was not so much of an issue for the Newark based practices.  He also noted that GP practices were still funded for this activity in Lincolnshire.  He also mentioned that funding for the widely advertised NHS Health Checks for at-risk patients was no longer available but that the Practice had decided to continue with the checks and were recruiting an additional member of staff to help with the backlog.  Several members of the Group commented that the changes to the organisation of the NHS should be reducing the effects of the postcode lottery not perpetuating it.  Geoff Tinker suggested that there may be ways in which SMUG could help the Practice in some of these areas.

The Practice had now fully embraced the PRISM initiative (Profiling Risk, Integrated Care, Self-Management) and were pleased to report that this had produced a positive outcome.


Finally Nigel announced that from the middle of August there would be a minor change to the appointment system.  A number of mid/late morning time slots would be reserved for on-the-day booking so as to better accommodate patients that had to rely on public transport from the outlying villages.  He gave assurances that this would not adversely affect the booking process for others.

John reminded the Partners that funds were still available if they could identify any items of equipment required for the Medical Centre.
8.
Open meetings: 
8.1
Report on the presentation by Lisa Green (Director of Membership Engagement & Innovation - N&S CCG) – Dennis reported that this had been a well attended and useful meeting and it had been agreed to host a similar event in 12 months time.  There was disappointment that Dr Nigel Marshall had been unable to attend due to a mix up over the time of the meeting and Ron Smithers felt that it would have benefitted from a more structured approach and the use of some visual aids.
8.2
Topics for future open meetings – Isobel McKenzie suggested three possible topics: benefit structures; pain control; and diabetes management.  John felt that benefit structures was outside the SMUG remit.  Dr David thought that pain control may be too specialised but suggested that the Group speak with one of the nurse pain management teams or City Hospital for more information.  The community nurses should be able to advise on a suitable person to talk about diabetes management.  Lesley Barker mentioned the Liverpool Care Pathway (previously suggested at the AGM).  This resulted in a discussion of members’ individual experiences of relatives or friends being placed on the pathway, in some cases without proper consultation.  Bobby Craik reminded the Group that she had reported on a conference on the Liverpool Care Pathway that she had attended on their behalf in May 2009.  She still had information available if any member required it.
9.
Art display - Gillian Ramsey drew attention to the latest art display which had been installed that morning.  The quirky buildings were painted by Jayne Hill and the quirky dogs by Elsa Truman (the daughter of Susan Isaacs).  These would be displayed for the next three months.  It was agreed that the paintings made a cheerful and colourful display
10.
Other reports:

10.1
Newark & Sherwood Clinical Commissioning Group (CCG) – Dennis reported that the CCG was waiting for the results of the Sir Bruce Keogh review team’s visit to Sherwood Forest Hospitals NHS Foundation Trust on 17 & 18 June 2013 to investigate the high mortality rates at the trust’s hospitals. There had been listening events held at Kings Mill Hospital and Newark Hospital on 17 June 2013 and theses had been attended by CCG representatives who listened to the concerns raised by its patients and public. An initial report of the panel’s findings is due to be shared with the CCG Governing Body on 3 July and results should be in the public domain by 12 July.  The CCG will then formulate a commissioner response and, where necessary, an action plan.
Delivery of phase 1 of the PRISM
 programme has now been completed and has resulted in pathway and service changes which have already prevented more than 50 non-elective admissions a month to secondary care for CCG patients with long term conditions.

The CCG Quality and Risk sub-committee has identified a number of current or potential key risks for various areas important to SMUG, including A&E Waiting Times and Ambulance Turnaround & Response Times.  Remedial actions are being taken.
There have been two significant resignations from the CCG staff, Lisa Green (Director of Membership Engagement & Innovation) and Zoé Butler (Head of Service Engagement & Improvement ) both having moved to high profile jobs.  Interviews have already been held for Zoé’s post and an appointment will be announced shortly.  Candidates were required to give a presentation to members of the SRG (as a sub-committee of the CCG) as part of the interview process.  A similar procedure will be adopted at the interviews for Lisa’s replacement.
11.
Local Issues – Brian Stripp explained the problems facing patients living in the surrounding villages who had to rely on public transport to attend surgery and were only able to arrive in Southwell mid morning.  The changes to the appointment system announced by Nigel would go some way to addressing this problem but Brian still felt that these rural patients were disadvantaged.  Geoff Tinker expressed some sympathy but suggested that the new arrangement should be tested before further adjustments are discussed.  Ann Smith pointed out that telephone consultations (where the GP phoned the patient) were always possible if a face to face appointment was not available.  There were suggestions that this facility was not widely known.  Nigel stated that this should always be offered if the Practice was fully booked and the patient’s condition warranted urgent attention. 
12.
Future Agenda items:  – None were proposed.
13.
Any other business. 
Jane Ellis mentioned a recent positive outcome from using the new 111 telephone service (in Burton Joyce) where a friend had been referred to a Nottingham GP clinic.  However, she expressed concern that if she used this facility in Southwell the she would be forced to attend Kings Mill or Newark.  Nigel replied that the 111 service was not fully working in this area and was still somewhat hit and miss.  The service would direct the patient to a GP led facility which would likely be at Kings Mill or Newark but he thought that patients may be able to express a choice.
Kate Sartain asked if SMUG was planning to respond to the Health and Wellbeing Strategy for Nottinghamshire.  A draft Strategy for the period 2014 to 2016 that identifies key principles and priorities for action has been prepared and the views of the public, professionals and stakeholder organisations are now being sort.  Dennis agreed to include a link to the survey with the minutes.
[   https://www.nottinghamshire.gov.uk/caring/yourhealth/developing-health-services/health-and-wellbeing-board/strategy/  ]

14.
Date of the next meeting Monday 7th October 2013 at 7.00pm (Please note the start time).
� The PRISM Programme (Profiling Risk, Integrated Care, Self-Management) is designed to improve care and outcomes for patients with long-term conditions, including older people and those with cancer. Working with partners across the health and social care community, Macmillan Cancer Support and other third sector organisations, Newark & Sherwood CCG service improvement team has designed and implemented risk stratification, integrated care teams for each of the three localities and tier three case management for patients with a long term condition.
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